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Mr President, I associate myself and the United Kingdom with the intervention by the distinguished representative of Luxembourg on behalf of the European Union. I want to support his remarks, and the Secretary-General’s report. 

Britain believes in multilateral diplomacy. We have been staunch supporters of the United Nations since before that first meeting of the General Assembly in London in 1946. 

Our reasons are simple. Global problems require global solutions. More than ever today, the challenges we confront transcend national borders. Alone, we cannot cope with environmental degradation, with terrorism, with poverty. 

Together, we are much stronger in taking on these vital issues. As Churchill put it, the only thing worse than working with allies, is not having allies with whom to work. 

But our faith in the multilateral system is not blind. We recognise that in order to persuade others of its merits, and for it to be the option of choice, we need to demonstrate that multilateralism, and particularly the United Nations, can provide the solutions. Success will rally support for the UN, and for a cooperative, collective effort to reinforce solutions. 

So what are the problems? They are extensive and varied. The one billion people in the world living on less than $1 per day. The three million who died of AIDS in 2004. The 40 million who have been displaced from their homes. The real threat of terror and proliferation of weapons of mass destruction. 

There are no neat divisions as to who confronts what. Humanity faces this array of problems. But as the Secretary-General has pointed out, these problems are fundamentally but intricately connected. Security, development and human rights are indissoluble: each of them are essential in their own right, and basic to the success of the others. Sustained security requires an effort to tackle the full range of human concerns, including development and human rights, while sustainable development cannot exist in the absence of security. As the Secretary-General has clearly shown in his report, our international efforts should be aimed at promoting people’s right to freedom: 

Freedom from want highlights that we must act now if the Millennium Development goals are to be achieved on time. That means increased development assistance, debt relief, tackling disease, education, sustainable environment and free trade. We agree with the Secretary-General’s report that developing countries need to deliver on their commitment to improve governance and prevent conflict, which are indispensable foundations for sustainable development – particularly in Africa. But acting now also means the international community needs to make a step change in the amount of aid we provide and how we provide it. The United Kingdom will play its part – by raising our ODA to 0.7% GNP by 2013 (we applaud our European partners who have already met or exceeded that target) by promoting a more harmonised delivery of aid and innovative financing mechanisms; and by creating the right environment to foster economic growth and employment opportunities. But let us also not forget the Secretary-General’s warning that our efforts to defeat poverty and pursue sustainable development will be in vain if environmental degradation and natural resource depletion continue unabated. 
Freedom from fear includes our need to tackle terrorism through a comprehensive strategy, to work against proliferation, and adopt an SCR on the use of force. Let us recognise that the Charter does not limit a member state to take action in self-defence only after an armed attack has occurred. The proposed new Peacebuilding Commission is particularly welcome to bring long overdue coherence and purpose to international efforts in countries affected by conflict. 

Freedom to live in dignity addresses our continued focus on upholding and extending the rule of law, respect for human rights: economic and social as well as civil and political. We welcome the Secretary-General’s proposals for a higher profile and stronger institutional capacity for human rights. Let us agree on that now, and not let important but secondary details of organisation stand in the way of basic reforms that we all know are overdue. And in the world we are all trying to create, how could it ever be acceptable to allow genocide, war crimes or gross violations of international humanitarian law to proceed with impunity? The principle of the Responsibility to Protect must surely be part of the answer. 

The UK believes that the balanced vision set out by the Secretary-General does address the key concerns of all states. Not that each state shares all the concerns, or that all the concerns of each state are reflected in the overall strategy. But taken together, the proposals represent a comprehensive road-map to a more effective UN. This deserves the support of all members of the General Assembly. 

We could of course pick and choose. We could have long procedural debates and drafting sessions to try and finalise texts. 

But that approach would be the counsel of conservatism and of obstructionism. Instead, we need to capture the vision of the Secretary-General and recognise that his bold ideas offer the best way forward. 

The UK believes that reform is needed in all the institutions and working methods. With the Secretary-General’s proposals for strengthening the United Nations system, revitalising the General Assembly, reforming ECOSOC and enlarging the Council, we have the opportunity and the means to deliver the reform. We hope this will lead to new efforts, Mr President, to cut the repetition and duplication in the work of the Assembly and ECOSOC. 

But reform is much more than the institutional. It is the development of the right policies, the modernisation of our systems, and the more coherent and effective delivery of UN humanitarian and development work. We must take action to strengthen coordination, increase human capacity, and ensure long-term predictable funding for UN humanitarian and development work. We cannot keep deferring the day when we tackle the waste and inefficiency caused by the overlap and duplication between different UN Agencies. The challenge is how the organs and agencies of the UN can work together to cover the wide range of issues that need to be addressed. The emphasis cannot be on preserving what we have always done, or zealously protecting individual prerogatives. 

Our Secretary-General has been much maligned in recent times. He enjoys the full support and confidence of the British Government. In our view, he must be given more flexibility to manage the organisation efficiently and effectively. Too often, as our Chief Executive Officer, he is unduly constrained by processes which allow minorities to block constructive ways forward. But in return for greater flexibility, we also need greater transparency and accountability – particularly in the recruitment and professional standards of senior staff. 

This is a huge year for the United Nations. The opportunity is there. It is an opportunity for all the countries and groupings within this Assembly, because we will all benefit from the Charter’s “larger freedom” through effective multilateralism. Given the political will, the September Summit can relaunch the United Nations. 

The United Kingdom, by accident of calendar, is in the Presidency of the G7/8. We intend to use this year to drive forward the agenda on Africa, and on climate change. The Secretary-General has endorsed the International Finance Facility to raise short-term funding for development; we are working hard to deliver a positive G7/8 endorsement. The Commission for Africa set out an imaginative and well-received approach to the concerns of Africa. It has the same aim as the Secretary-General’s report – to improve living conditions in the widest possible sense. 
In July, the United Kingdom assumes the Presidency of the European Union. Our commitment will be total. Our intention to work with our EU colleagues, to build upon the success of the Luxembourg Presidency, and deliver a strong European Union contribution for the Summit. 

Mr President, your leadership of the General Assembly is charting the way forward. We thoroughly support your approach with the Facilitators. You and the Secretary-General have a key part in shaping what we all require, a successful Summit. But that success, including the entire package of ‘In Larger Freedom’, will require a common commitment by nations here and in capitals. 

Mr President, we have been given the prescription. Our shared obligation now is to respond to the challenge. The Summit must be remembered for what it delivered, not as a failed opportunity. 

Thank you.

